Upton Parish Council
Minutes of On-Line Meeting on Zoom following on from previous annual meeting
Thursday 11th June 2020
Present Councillor Fran A’Brook (in the Chair), Councillor Howard Shaw, Councillor Karen Telling, Councillor Innes Davis, Councillor David Williams, Councillor Libby Warden,  District Councillors Dave Mansell and Mark Blaker, County Councillor Frances Nicholson and Parish Clerk Phoebe Purvis. 
Visitors to the Council  - None.
1. Apologies  Councillor Mel Reeves 
2. Declarations of Interest – none.
3. Minutes of the meeting held on 6th February 2020 were approved by Chairman, to be signed.

4. Local Covid-19

Flyer was made and distributed to all homes which included telephone numbers for people to call.  Website is being kept up with all local information and includes local businesses offering home services.  People reached out to everyone they knew locally to check if anyone needed any help, we hope these adhoc methods of reaching out to people covered everybody.

5. Wimbleball Lake

Unfortunately thousands of people have been congregating on the bridge and around the lake from early in the morning to late at night.  175 cars were counted parked along the bridge.  There is no social distancing with jumping off the bridge into the reservoir (and off cars on the bridge), BBQs, fires, partying with alcohol.   Receipts left behind are from Western Super Mere, Bristol, Taunton. The litter is being collected by local volunteers.  A bench has been burnt through by putting a BBQ on it.  There is concern regarding safeguarding as some groups of younger 16-18 who use this as a meet up point.  The police and SW Lakes say they don’t have the manpower to manage the situation and it has been left to the colder weather to resolve the situation.  There are real health and safety concerns with fires in dry areas below trees, as well as jumping into the deep reservoir water (swimming is prohibited).  There is no mobile signal to call for help in case of an accident.  The single track lane from Upton to the lake is being used by cars at too high a speed that don’t allow for oncoming traffic on single track road on blind corners.  Cars often damaged on hump back bridge due to too high a speed.  Brompton Regis Parish Council are trying to do whatever they can to highlight the issue and get some action.  It feels like there is no manpower from Police or SW Lakes to manage the situation.  This doesn’t feel safe.

Licence Application for Duck Café to serve alcohol in and off premises 11-23.30pm, Monday to Sunday.  Our response below was submitted on-line. (Reference 3DS237522). 
Upton Parish Council strongly objects to the granting of an alcohol licence, for on and off premises sales at the Cafe, Wimbleball Lake. This amenity is a peaceful, tranquil, and safe area used by families, within a protected National Park, for nature watching, recreation and sport.  Unfortunately we have a serious problem with youngsters flocking to the lake in search of a place to party; a situation that the police are struggling to control. A licence to serve alcohol would only exacerbate this problem.  Upton Parish Council feel that an alcohol licence is wholly inappropriate on the grounds that it will encourage even more social disturbance and anti social behaviour. This would require additional enforcement from an already absent police force.  It will also generate additional traffic on already unsafe local roads until late into the night, many of these are single track with few passing places and require slow careful observation when driving.  It puts commercialism and profit above the protection of the natural environment and sustainability policies.  Finally we feel it presents health, (by unnecessarily encouraging alcohol consumption), and safety hazards, (proximity of the deep water reservoir, bridge and dam), requiring additional resource to ensure safe operation of the facilities.
 
6. Broad Band – Laying Fibre

Update from Jim Weir from Technological Ltd.   Upton has been finally been approved by DCMS (after 4.5 months)!  While this is exactly the news we have all been waiting for, it comes at a time of huge uncertainty, with the country facing some very difficult months ahead. We will continue to build the network you desperately need for as long as we are able too. Fortunately all our staff working on the project are local, and our supply chain are confident they will be able to continue to deliver, but we will continue to review as the situation develops.  Our current procedure is to avoid close contact with home owners and travel to site separately where possible. Generally we are only working on the exterior of properties until such time as we can go live on your property. If any property owner is isolating and symptomatic, please let us know and we will make separate arrangements with you.  We have confirmed with various agencies that we are able to & should proceed with construction of the network where possible as an essential service, providing it is safe to do so and our staff have no symptoms. We are also looking at options for self-install kits for homeowners once we have the fibre connected to the outside of the property, to further limit contact with residents if required.
We’ve invested in some new plant to aid the build, specifically a Mini Plough that speeds up duct installation on the final drops to properties.   Unfortunately it isn’t going to be possible to arrange a public meeting again for the foreseeable future. It would be very helpful if you can share information about the scheme with neighbours and friends in the area, we will also look at mailing properties who have not yet signed up or registered interest. Your help with this would be much appreciated.

We have started putting together a list of Frequently Asked Questions and will be posting this online and sharing via email in the coming weeks.  We’ve arranged some of the routes for this project already and will be able to start building as soon as we complete the edges of Skilgate, we’ll be ramping up the final planning and route agreements in the coming weeks.
If we have applied for your voucher we will email you to let you know, so you can watch out for the validation email which generally goes directly to spam / junk folders. If you are able to validate these promptly it would aid our administration. Businesses / Holiday properties will need to provide evidence and we will contact you for this information to complete your voucher application.

For more information see www.technological.co.uk/ex16/
7. Planning Matters that have arisen since last meeting 
Bittiscombe Manor - Planning Application No: 3/36/20/001 - Stables & Ménage Extension
We had no comments, however due to the considerably increased size of the Ménage we asked for and received a letter confirming that this extended facility is for their personal use only and not part of any commercial or public sporting venture – which may require a further application in any case.

8. Highways
Issues such as rubbish removal and branches blocking the road have been dealt with promptly by Highways.  With the lower levels of traffic some maintenance work has been done, filling in pot holes, cleaning the gullies and cutting the verges.
There was some discussion over what could be done to help pedestrians and cyclists on the road.  A separate action group was discussed and there is no conflict of interest with any councillors doing this, as long as its clear its separate to the parish council.

County Councillor Nicholson reported that two villages were able to ask for speed reduction to be considered under the small improvement scheme (where change doesn’t fall within the highway rules) and that two schemes will be considered this autumn.  As so many villages are keen, would only want to recommend two schemes that are very likely to succeed.  We are keen for the 40 mph limit to start at the pub/camp site / village hall or for the speed through the main village to be reduced to 30 mph – however it is difficult for the needs of any one village to be prioritised above the others, when so many villages are expressing the same need for speed reduction.  We stated that if the cost is reasonable the parish council may have funds to contribute towards warning signs for blind bends and other safety improvements.  
Our next step is to collect data to have clear evidence of need – number of walkers, note time and days.  We can also contact the police to set up local speed watch group which would result in warning letters.  A measurement system with cables across the road would measure speed of all traffic.  These actions would have to be taken once lockdown is finished, as there is reduced traffic presently.

Cutcombe parish council have a sign that flashes up measured speed and the speed limit, we could think about hiring this, a there is a legal limit of a fortnight that such a sign can be used.
9. Village Hall
Very little can be done during current restrictions.  District Councillor Blaker will email out information regarding grants.
10. Finances
10.1 Certificate of Exemption 2019/20 

The year end reports were reviewed and the certificate of Exemption was approved and to be signed by the Chair and the Clerk.
10.2 Annual Governance Statement 2019/20

The annual governance statement was reviewed and approved and to be signed by the Chair and the Clerk.

10.3 Accounting Statements 2019/20

The accounting statements were approved and to be signed by the Chair and the Clerk.
S016 Form and cheque to be signed.

·   £165
Clerk’s Salary – 1st July – 30th September 2020

·   £30
Clerk’s costs: 22nd May - 11th June 2020 
11. Updates from District and County Councillors
​​​District Councillor Mansell reported the changes to keep council services running, home working, helplines.  Support to vulnerable being done at community level with larger councils doing sweeper role for issues not covered.  Focus on help needed for the recovery plan and supporting the economy, as well as ongoing issues such as climate change that shouldn’t be forgotten.  Essential services such as waste collection are mainly back to normal operation, but best to check online beforehand for any restrictions or limitations.

District Councillor Blaker highlighted grant schemes that are available, that are easy to apply for to support the community as needed.  These are flexible and may extend to small business, may be worth contacting again if grant refused earlier in crisis and some have additional funding.

County councillor Nicholson reported on the business case that was being proposed for the local government to combine into one unitary authority with the abolition of all other councils and that as a parish council we should think about how we wish to join in and be represented in the public consultation.  District Councillor Mansell felt that this issue at the moment, in view of the current situation was ill timed and controversial, as the process to reorganise local government is very complicated and that there are other priorities at present.  He also voiced that the County boundaries are too large and that combining at District boundaries should be considered, once we recover from the current co-vid situation.
12. Any Other Business – None.
13. Suggested Items for next meeting – Precept to be set at next meeting.  Our response to consultation for unitary authority (to abolish other council bodies).  Any actions we need to take if there is going to be a continuing co-vid situation into the winter.
14. Dates of next meetings;  
Thursday 17th September 2020 - zoom unless restrictions lifted.
Thursday 4h February 2021

Thursday 13th May 2021  AGM 6.00 Start

Thursday 8th July 2021 

The meeting finished at 7.15 pm.
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